Low Income Governing Board Meeting—October 13, 1998


Board Members Present: Henry Knawls, Roberto Haro, Katherine McKenney, Maggie Cuadros, Susan Brown, Diana Brooks.


Consultants Present: Geoff Crandall/MSB Energy Associates, Jerry Mendl/MSB Energy Associates, Clarice Ericsson/CH2M HILL, and Charlene Treat/CH2M HILL


Public Present: Anne Keegan/SoCalGas, Jeff Beresini/PG&E, Yvette Vazquez/SDG&E, Josie Webb/CPUC, Bob Burt/ICA, Ulla-Maija Wait/CSD, Irina Krispinovich/RHA, Inc., Rick Hobbs/SoCalGas, Joy Yamagata/Sempra, Donna Wagoner/CPUC, Barbara Dilts/PG&E, Dave Rogers/SDG&E, and Ralph Sepulveda/California Human Development Corporation.


Chairman Knawls called the meeting was called to order at 10:30 AM.


Handouts


LIGB Response to October 1, 1998 Utility Advice Letter Filings (original)


LIGB Response to October 1, 1998 Utility Advice Letter Filings (working draft: reflects input of AC Meeting)


CH2M HILL’s Budget


Proposed Operating Budget for the Low Income Governing Board Year 1999


LIGB Advisory Committee (AC) Recommendations


Discussion Outline for Response to ACR


Agenda Review 


Knawls suggested taking all of the administration items together in the first part of the meeting and moving the substantive items to the end of the meeting. 


The AC would like to present its comments on the advice letter filings.


Invoice Processing 


Donna Wagoner, of the Energy Division of the PUC, will now be providing support to the LIGB as far as submitting the finance expense claims (CPUC, Public Utilities Reentry Analyst IV) will be handling the bills, 505 Van Ness Avenue, San Francisco, California 94102, fax number 415 703-2200, phone number (415) 703-3175.


McKenney asked Wagoner if she received CH2M HILL’s latest invoice. She stated that she had spoken with Eric Helm and he had not received them. Wagoner said she would look into it.


Adoption of Minutes


McKenney asked that last names be used to identify speakers. Ericsson acknowledged that all future minutes were being captured as directed.


Brooks asked for changes to page 3 of August 24th, 1998. Change from executive session to “decided to meet without contractors.” Delete next sentence referring to a closed session. On page 4 change “rate payers” to “ratepayers.”


Motion (Roberto): Move to adopt the August 24, 1998 minutes, as corrected. Seconded. Vote: 6-0-0. Motion carried.


Haro noted changes to be made to page 3 of the August 25th minutes. Will change “Diana Brooks withdrew her motion based on some of the comments“ to “Diana Brooks revised her motion as follows.” On page 5 change “right” to “write.”


Motion (Cuadros): Move to adopt the August 25, 1998 minutes, as revised. Seconded. Vote: 4-0-2. Abstentions: 2 (Diana Brooks and Susan Brown). Motion carried.


Correction to the September 15th included the addition of the attendees to the minutes and when the meeting was called to order; correction of the spelling of ALJ Gottstein’s name. It was noted that the minutes for that day we short because the Board only met for ½ hour before the PUC pre-hearing conference.


Motion (Haro): Motion to approve the September 15, 1998 minutes, as revised. Seconded. Vote: 3-0-3. Abstentions: 3 (Katherine McKenney, Henry Knawls, and Susan Brown). Motion carried.


Public Comment


David Dehnert (David Dehnert & Associates, 626/836-8655) spoke on behalf of the Southern California Tribal Chairmen’s Association (SCTCA), an organization of nineteen tribes composed of a tribal chairman from each of those tribes. They have been administering various low income programs including the Tannen Program (formerly AFDC) taken over from the city of San Diego. 


The tribes feel that they have been systematically kept out of the programs that are available particularly through the new programs and have not been contacted by the utilities to administer programs. They are interested in participating in the programs for energy efficiency and weatherization programs for residential, commercial and industrial on the reservations. 


He quoted from a report (1997 Native American Renewable Energy Education Project titled “American Indian tribes and Electric Industry Restructuring: Issues And Opportunities”) stating, in part, that although tribal customers spend a disproportionate amount of their incomes on utilities, they are not given the full range of available services. 


Dehnert then read a letter addressed to the Board from Dennis Turner (executive director of SCTCA and member of the Rincon band, 760/749-0910) (letter provided to Board and public, which stated his belief that Southern California Indian nations were systematically being kept out of the 1997 low income energy programs and that the utilities were not working to benefit tribal governments. He said that although they were currently not represented for energy efficiency services, he hoped that the Indian nations would be included in these programs. The SCTCA was authorized to administer programs and had been working with NARIB which will be helping it to develop administrative staff and in conducting energy audits for homes, and commercial and industrial properties.


McKenney asked Mr. Dehnert how many residents were represented and if there were bands as well as tribes. Dehnert said that all 19 tribes were federally recognized and that within those tribes they were broken into bands. He was not sure how many people were represented.


McKenney invited Dehnert to solicit recommendations for new Board members. She named a number of resources for him to explore: the State Local Government Commission based at Sacramento State University which works to include local jurisdictions and will be holding a conference on December 11; and a private San Diego resource, Mr. Curasco, who was a former director of the utility for which McKenney was a chair.


Brown asked if all three southern California utilities were implicated. Dehnert said that the 19 tribes were located in Riverside, San Bernardino, and San Diego, and that the utilities involved were Southern California Edison and San Diego Gas and Electric.


Vazquez asked if SoCalGas was implicated. She asserted that SDG&E had worked with the Rincon Indian Reservation and provided training to members of the Indian population. She stated that some of the homes did not have gas or electric meters and that those were home that the utility was not able to serve.


Rogers of SDG&E invited Dehnert to contact him to review his utility’s records regarding its work with Rincon. He said that some of the services were declined. Dehnert stated that his organization would like to continue to work with SDG&E, but noted that the tribes felt that they were not being offered the kinds of programs available to others.


The Board reiterated its invitation to have Dehnert, or other interested parties, participate in the nomination process for new Board members.


Location of Upcoming Board Meetings


The October 26, 1998 will be held at SoCalGas’s facilities in Los Angeles and on October 27 the Board would meet at the CPUC in San Francisco before and after the CPUC hearing. Knawls asked which Board members would not be able to attend the Board meeting in LA. Brooks was not sure; Lindh will be asked tomorrow. A quorum of the Board is expected to attend.


Advisory Committee Notes on the Advice Letter Filing


Bob Burt gave the AC’s response to the recommendations and presented the eight points covered in their handout. In addition, the AC hoped that communication [between the Board and the AC] would improve.


1. Budgetary Numbers. The AC hoped that MSB would cover the clarification of budgetary numbers.


2. Self-Certification. Advised the Board to remember that at some point there should be a planned review of the income definition. 


3. Budget for Pilots. a) It has not been made clear which funds, allocated for the pilots, were to be in the LIGB budget and which were to be in the utilities’ budgets; b) In the filing, there should be a rationale for each planned pilot which had not been discussed except by inference. If money is earmarked, the Board must provide a proposal for the funds committed which will be passed to the Energy Board for review; c) Who is going to provide the initial proposal for a design. It has been assumed that it will be a utility, but will it be multi-utilities.


Crandall asked for clarification of 3.b. Burt stated that a pilot needed to determine what kind of program, how the cost effectiveness will be measured and the what the expected results may be. That’s the information that needs to be given to the Commission.


4. Recommendation A.1. Porch light fixtures should not have to be installed in cases where extensive rewiring would be required. Where it is required, should not have to spend all that money. Should not be a blanket authorization for repair and replacement of electric heating.


5. Recommendation A.5. Utilities should be asked to keep track of these funds, so that we will know what the equity impact is, if any.


6. Stand-alone Attic Ventilation. Measurement and evaluation of this program should be subjected to more careful cost/benefit analysis, including any special problems.


7. Fiscal Agents for Studies and Pilots. It was not clear whether figures for certain items included funding for a utility’s administration of a program or just the execution. Make sure adequate money for both are included in the budget.


Haro asked if Burt would advocate separating them and making them distinct. Burt stated that it was not necessary to separate them, but it should be made clear in a budget item, that an amount assigned to a pilot also included the utility’s administration costs. 


8. Operating Budgets. Clarify which operating budget (LIGB or utility) is referred to in each case. Two kinds of transition costs were identified: future obligations, both regulatory and contractual, and added costs incurred in the transition year.


Operating Budget


McKenney presented the revised operating budget in Weinberg’s absence. Weinberg worked off of last year’s budget and consulted with the CBEE, as well. There were still additions and corrections to be made. The formula sets aside $6 millions dollars for pilots over two incremental six-month periods. As requested by the Commission, the budget’s first six months goes to the end of fiscal, June ’99, and the second six months goes to calendar ’99. There are equal amounts, so the Commission can choose how it wants to adopt it, since the Board does not have control over whether it will be a fiscal or calendar budget. 


Regarding Burt’s point about the pilots, language will be inserted for the budget item which will read, “We would note the Cpuc should determine the allocation of dollars for pilot programs which should remain within the individual utility budgets. We expect an integration of certification of pilots and utility filings with the LIGB budget for pilots and needs assessment.” 


McKenney continued that footnotes 7 and 8 will be brought up into the narrative on the introductory letter and footnotes throughout will be minimized. The total budget stands at $9,220,800. She noted that it was the Board’s direction to show an equal number of Board and AC meetings. She said that state staff was also included as an item, although there was no way to know what their salaries would be. Footnotes will be brought forward and added to the narrative to clarify this item. 


Brooks felt that since the utilities would be running the pilots, the figures should be in the utilities’ budgets. McKenney noted that the Board voted to include the amount for pilots in its budget. The narrative would provide the explanation. 


Brooks suggested that the item for pilots be broken out. McKenney said that it would be moved to the end of the budget. Brooks stated that ALJ Gottstein asked in the ruling to have the total for the program amounts within the context of the Board’s total budget and asked to see what percentage of the total program amount was the Board’s operating budget. Haro asked to have this noted for Weinberg. Discussion that this would be clarified by Charlene Treat in Weinberg’s absence.


McKenney will take the item for state employees out of the budget and provide an addendum. She suggested that they present the basic operating budget for the Board, present the pilot and needs assessments programs and then explain if outside consultants are not used and the CPUC directs and assigns staff, this category would be determined by the CPUC. The Commission would make the judgment as to whose budget the costs would be in. Will also provide estimates of what that figure might be.


Keegan asked out of what budget the state staff would be funded. Not able to answer that now.


Action:  McKenney and Treat will make revisions and present this to the Board at tomorrow’s meeting. 


Webb wanted to know how the utilities were going to reconcile their budgets based on the Board proposed budget. Knawls felt that the PUC would do the reconciliation. Brooks felt that the Board should address this when the advice letter filings were discussed.


Mendl ran the numbers regarding to get the percentage of the operating budget compared with the CARE and LIEE net of the pilots, and found that the base budget was about 1.4% when the pilots and Commission staff were removed. This will be reflected in the budget.


Footnotes 7 and 8 will be compressed to eliminate duplication and to make clear that the total budget for pilots and needs assessment was based on the 5%/2% and that about $2 million was targeted for the needs assessment, leaving $4 million for the pilots.


The adoption of the budget will occur at the October 14th meeting.


Assets and Liabilities


Crandall stated that assets have to be identified, verified and then an interim transfer plan would be developed. CBEE hired a consultant take care of these functions, but because of the AB2461 veto, work on it has been stopped. Three things that will be asked of the Commission were: 1) if an interim transfer plan was necessary given the uncertainty present about future independent administration; 2) a definition from on the scope of the work; and 3) whether they wanted a different schedule. The LIGB and MSB will discuss this at the CPUC hearing on October 27th. The LIGB will not be able to do this without the support of Commission staff. To comply with the filing due this week, the Board will identify in the draft letter that it has looked at this issue and will continue to work with the CBEE. The LIGB will go ahead once the clarification comes through for the CBEE.


Brown asked how the absence of this would impact the Board’s RFP deadline and if the transfer of programs could go forward absent this piece. Crandall felt that a transition issues meeting should be held on November 17th and 18th to deal with the technical issues.


Brown stated that the Board needed to make clear in the letter its need for appropriate legal advice for assets and liabilities along with legal structures necessary for the Board to do its work. She added that there were other legal structures that were possible in terms of IRS tax ramifications. It was decided to add a fourth paragraph to clearly state the Board’s wishes.


Motion (Knawls): Motion to go forward with the assets and liabilities letter, as revised. Seconded. Vote: 6-0-0. Motion carried.


It was decided that Crandall would present the revised letter to Knawls before the filing.


CH2M HILL Administrative Budget


Knawls was concerned that certain items in CH2M HILL’s administrative budget were too high. He stated that parts were vague and needed more detail. 


Discussion about the budget item regarding maintenance of the web site. It was not known whether Phyllis White’s office could possibly take over management of the site. Wagoner stated that the Commission had some security concerns, but was still looking into it. 


The Board stated that it would like to have a recommendation from the administrative subcommittee (Haro and McKenney) which had not yet seen the budget. Cuadros wanted to know why there was a need for 28 hours of planning for each LIGB meeting. It was decided that the administrative subcommittee would make a recommendation during tomorrow’s meeting. McKenney asked Charlene Treat to figure out what the 28 hours of planning per meeting consisted of. 


Issues Related to Utilities’ Advice Letter


Crandall reported on the revisions to the Cost Effectiveness Recommendations and the IPA Roles and Responsibilities Recommendations. He noted that final changes had been made to the Cost Effectiveness portion. IPA Roles and Responsibilities still had issues to be discussed, but portions had been revised per the discussions of the September 29th meeting. 


Crandall stated that these documents would all feed into the document due November 13th: the measurement and evaluation, the objectives, the introduction and the submittal letter (included in the handout package from MSB). Crandall said that he hoped that they would be able to go through those during the meeting. Additional items for this filing—some completed—were: the Assets and Liabilities procedures, LIGB’s budget, advice letters, and the response to the advice letters if the Board so chose. To respond to the ACR, response to the repeal of AB2461, the Board must file a written statement by October 22nd, which would be presented at the October 27th PUC hearing in San Francisco.


Mendl provided the overview for MSB’s handout which included the Introduction and Submittal Letter, LIGB Policy Objectives, and LIGB Response to October 1, 1998 Utility Advice Letter Filings. MSB attended a meeting with the AC on October 12th and have provided a working draft including the AC’s recommendations.


CARE


The utilities considered the 10 recommendations (published September 8th) closely and were very responsive. In large part they agreed with recommendations 1, 2, 3, 5, 7, 8, 10, but some had exceptions with 4, 6 and 9. Brown asked to have the utilities’ responsiveness acknowledged at the beginning of the document going to the Commission on October 21st. Brooks asked MSB to clarify the language asking the Commission to approve the utilities plans regarding the recommendations. 


Regarding utility outreach plans—which is a high priority item for the Board—Crandall felt that there was not enough detail provided in the utilities’ submissions to help the Board to understand that they would be trying to increase the outreach. 


Vasquez stated that the purpose of the outreach was to identify the hard-to-reach customers and that SDG&E did not have a specific outreach program because they were still trying to figure out their target population. Keegan felt that there was not sufficient time to come to a reasonable conclusion as to how they could independently and jointly move forward. She said that SoCalGas was committed to keeping the Board informed as to its intentions, but that there had not been enough time to come up with the details. 


Brooks said that the Board should acknowledge the time constraints and give the utilities a date to get back to the Board with the details. Crandall stated that the Board had been working on this since the summer and that it was not a surprise to the utilities. McKenney stated that the Board could integrate both of the concepts in its letter to the Commission: that this was not new information, but requesting a reasonable amount of time to coordinate this effort. 


Brown asked Keegan for a reasonable date to come up with the details. Keegan felt that 60 days would be sufficient for her company.


Jeff Beresini said that the details for outreach could be handled during the first quarter of 1999, which would give PG&E time to coordinate with the Board and the other utilities. He stated that PG&E’s priority was for its program redesign and that outreach would have to be balanced with the program redesign.


Brooks felt that the Board should address the issues as they were brought up by the utilities. She said that the Board needed to provide its rationale for why something was or was not an issue. Crandall said that he did not believe that the Board should address every issue. 


Brooks asked how the Board intended to increase the CARE public goods surcharge. Knawls asserted that legislation established some parameters on the program, on eligibility, and to meet the legislative intents, but that it was not LIGB’s role to make a decision on where the money would come from. Brooks disagreed. Jeff Beresini said that this would come out of general rates, not public purpose funds. Brooks said that the Board should consider whether they needed to ask for an increase in rates to cover the costs.


Discussion that each utility had a different perspective as far as the numbers and there was a need for clarifying detail to be provided to Commission staff, so that all of the funds were accounted for appropriately.


Knawls stated that the time factor was a legitimate concern. Discussion of giving the utilities until January 31, 1999 to file more detailed. Brooks felt that it would give the Board time to integrate it with other pilots. That Board previously discussed having pilot recommendations in January after the RFP filing and this information could be sent with the utilities’ details to the Commission. Crandall noted January 31, 1999 as the date by which the utilities would provide details.


Brooks asked for clarification of the last “The Board also recommends that the CPUC extend authorization for additional administrative costs for implementation of pilot outreach programs under the utilities jurisdiction.” It was agreed that this would be discussed under the budget section.


Crandall revised the recommendation by adding “by January 31, 1999.” Brooks asked that it be noted in the document to the Commission that the date was reached by consensus.


Discussion of whether point-by-point rationales should be included in the Board’s written response to the utilities’ comments to its recommendations. It was decided that short rationales were needed. Brown offered to help draft revisions that would be more acceptable to the Commission.


Self-Certification


Crandall said that two utilities were engaged in self-certification and two were not. PG&E expressed a willingness to try self-certification. 


Beresini felt that PG&E had been misrepresented. He read from PG&E’s advice letter to clarify the point that PG&E felt that it was critical to have a clear rationale and an easily understood definition of what constituted “income” to determine eligibility for CARE discounts. and that when the definition of income had been brought more in line with other public use programs as well as commonly accepted accounting practices and IRS guidelines, the concerns that caused PG&E to oppose self-certification in the past could better be addressed.


Discussion that as much as possible the Board should be proactive. The Board will state its agreement with PG&E and insert the quote from the filing as a footnote. 


Brooks asked how the public goods surcharge gets increased and whether the Board needed to recommend a proceeding so that the PPC would be increased. Mendl answered that there were two to four processes involved. Brown said that there was no easy answer and that the Board should ask each utility to draft something to protect its budget. Haro noted that the Board was spending a lot of time on each recommendation. McKenney suggested clarifying the language to read “if self-certification does achieve increased participation in higher costs.”


Brooks asked whether SoCalGas should be included in the Board budget along with the other utilities. Since SoCalGas submitted a CARE budget, the Board should comment on whether it should increase its budget to cover a portion of the Board’s administration costs. If SoCalGas was included, the numbers would need to be reworked for the Commission. It could be placed in Section III, Budget Recommendations as a separate item within the recommendation. MSB will discuss how best to do this.


PY99 Budgets


Keegan felt that SoCalGas’ position had been misrepresented and that the utility, in its advice letter, did not preclude supporting the Board regarding budgeted amounts.


Crandall suggested amending the language to say that the utilities have addressed the need for budgets. Mendl asked whether SoCalGas was or was not willing to provide funding in its budget to direct pilot activities. Keegan stated that SoCalGas understood that there would be moneys above and beyond what was already planned that would go toward Board-directed studies and had expected those to be included in the October 15th filing. 


Discussion that this issue could not be resolved now and the Board should work this out with the utilities. Brown agreed to work with MSB to craft language for this recommendation, but did not want to be responsible for the technical issues. Knawls didn’t believe that the Board could provide the technical information right now. 


McKenney restated the Board’s direction asking the CPUC designate a certain amount of money for pilots. LIGB will direct the pilots needed to meet the goals of the transitional year. Then the direction would go from the Board to the CPUC to the utilities, the amount to be spent, pro rata share, the goals to be achieved by the pilot, and the construct. 


Discussion that unencumbered money would revert to the programs. Brooks added that the amount would be the maximum that could be used for pilots, but would revert to programs, if the Commission didn’t approve the pilots. The Board decided that the money would stay with the utilities.


LIEE Recommendations


Recommendation A.1


Crandall reported that the utilities had concerns about some electrical measures. There could be situations where replacing a fixture could lead to having to rewire a house according to local ordinances and codes. 


Dilts stated that in PG&E’s reading of the original recommendation, hardwired fixtures were being referred to. The utility traditionally had not done electrical work on the customer site because it involved so many electrical codes that the utility traditionally had no experience with. She also stated that this measure was not considered cost effective or cost efficient addition to the services that they were offering.


Mendl said that where the measure could be installed, it should be done and that the concept should not be rejected because of the exceptions.


MSB will strike the reference to “entire house” and just say “require wiring upgrades.” LIGB requested that SDG&E include water heater pipe wrap, faucet aerators, evaporative coolers, and outlet gaskets to their standard set of measures. Vasquez asked if SDG&E would be zinged if it did not install measures determined to not be feasible. Brooks felt that this would depend on how the definition of “feasible” was resolved and said that the Board assumed that utilities would not be installing measures if it was not cost effective or could not deliver any benefits.


MSB was asked to clarify this to allay Vazquez’s concerns. Brooks suggested making it clear that the utilities were not required to implement all the measures in a home simply because they could be installed. Vazquez asked whether the list of measures fell under the mandatory or not mandatory category. Mendl said that for the year 1999 the utilities were given the option to use their current processes—and that the AC had a resolution to that effect—until the Commission told them to do otherwise. His understanding of recommendation A.3 was that the utilities were allowed to continue what they have been doing, but that the Board would like the utilities make sure that the measures were considered during the transition year.


Mendl will make changes to recommendation A1, to provide the rationale for why there was a statewide uniform set in mind. He said that the utilities proposed in their filings to be able to use current screening mechanisms already adopted by the Commission. He felt that this was consistent with the Board’s fourth option. 


Knawls asked if a motion was entertained adopt Recommendation A.1, as modified. Having received no motion to adopt A.1, the Board moved its attention to Recommendation A.2.


Recommendation A.2


This recommendation, which asked the utilities to install all measures feasible from a standard set if there were program funds available, was accepted with conditions by the utilities. The utilities objected to several of the measures in A.1.


Recommendation A.3


The fourth option was agreed to by the utilities. Mendl said that this would be a good time to start a committee to work with the utilities to begin an effort to define the selection criteria to get a uniform statewide basis. 


Recommendation A.4


Exception by SoCalGas which now has 22% of their DAP budget going toward furnace replacement. They have a ceiling of 20% for DAP plus the building envelope repairs; SoCalGas requested the option to spend more on this measure.


Brooks recommended adding the text of the comment instead of simply alluding to “comment 1.a).”








Recommendation A.5


The AC recommended that the Board ensure that the costs be kept track of. This has been reflected by saying that the M&E procedures should separately track the expenditures on gas and electric measures.


Recommendation A.6


SCE was concerned that this would affect overlapping investor-owned utilities. Mendl stated that no further action other than that clarification was necessary. There was no one present from SCE to speak to this concern.


Recommendation B.1


PG&E supported this recommendation. San Diego did not, stating that its approach to adopt a policy of replacing refrigerators 10 years or older, exceeded the federal specs by at least 20% and would allow them better access.


Recommendation B.2


There were concerns by the utilities that this recommendation was too restrictive. LIGB’s response might be that it does not oppose these variances.


Recommendation B.3


SCE had concerns about this measure. MSB revised this according to the suggestions of the AC.


Recommendation C.1


Discussion of whether the requirement applied to weatherization and home repairs or just weatherization. Brooks felt that this recommendation applied to weatherization. She stated that equity concerns should also be addressed.


Recommendation C.2


It was recommended that SCE should begin to accumulate this energy-use data.


Budget Recommendation 1


It was recommended that the Board ask SoCalGas to pick up an allocation in its budget for LIGB’s administrative costs as discussed during earlier discussion.


Budget Recommendation 2


Mendl stated that this recommendation was intended to allow some flexibility in managing the whole pilot process on a statewide basis. McKenney said that this would be a move from what might happen under independent administration to allow for possible incremental progress.


Meeting was adjourned at 4:20 PM.


Draft Minutes	LIGB Meeting minutes—october 14, 1998





� FILENAME  \* MERGEFORMAT �draft1013.doc�	� PAGE �1�











